# Lindenwood College

VOL. 86

ST. CHARLES MO., FEBRUARY 1917

NO. 8

Entered at the St. Charles, Missouri, Post Office as second class matter.



#### NICCOLLS HALL.

When this issue of the bulletin has come from the press, new Niccolls Hall will have been occupied by the students. Saturday, February 3, is "moving day, and prel.minary to occupying the building, drawing of rooms took place January 29. Niccolls Hall is the tinest dormitory for young ladies in the country. It was planned by Le Beaume and Klein and built by the Westlake Construction Company. It has a capacity for 131 students. Hot and cold running water are to be found in every room and tub and shower baths on every floor. Entrance to the building is made through a beautiful doric piltared porch and above this porch is a modern glass encased "sun parlor." The ground floor is used for piano practice, each room being constructed so as to be soundproof. first floor contains rooms in the wings of the building, the front rooms being large living rooms for the use of teachers and scholars, and provided with every necessity for comfort, rest and reception of friends who come to visit.

The second and third floors are used exclusively for dormitory purposes. The dormitory is built in shape of an E and the open court will be sodded with grass and a fountain and flowers will make it a choice spot for students in the early spring and summer. There are no dark rooms in Niccolls Hall. Every room is

a "front room."

On one end of College avenue is beautiful Butler Hall, on the other magnificent Niccolls, living witnesses of two of Lindenwood College's most eminent

helpers.

It is expected that the moderator of the general assembly will be present at the dedication service. The committee in charge of the dedication exercises are Dr. John McIvor and Dr. D. M. Skilling of the Board of Trustees. Mrs. Butler will be present if she possibly can on that occasion.

#### ON TO WASHINGTON.

"The Lindenwood Special" to Washington, D. C., carrying our students and friends to the inaugural of President Woodrow Wilson, will leave St. Louis Thursday, March 1, at 11:30 A. M. The trip will be over the scenic route of the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad. This superb special train has been arranged for through the Baltimore and Ohio Railroad and will be made up of solid steel equipment, consisting of selected electric lighted, vestibuled, drawing room standard sleepers—completely equipped private dining cars, baggage car and a parlor or club car for social purposes. This train will be an embodiment of elegance and comfort, provided especially for the pleasure of the party. Only registered members of the party will be allowed on the train. The tour will include first-class transportation in Pullmans, table d'hote meals on dining cars en route, transfer of passengers and baggage at Washington, grand stand seats for the inaugural parade, automobile sight-seeing in Washington, five days' hotel in Washington, with meals and room, for \$94.50.

The "special" will arrive in Washington March 2nd at 4:30 p. m., and will go via Cincinnati and Pittsburgh. Returning the train will leave Washington March 7th at 3:30 p. m., arriving in St. Louis March 8th, at 4:00 p. m.

Should any desire accompanying the Lindenwood party, a few more reservations will be at our command until February 22. Dr. and Mrs. J. L. Roemer will accompany the party.

#### STUDENTS' RECITAL.

The Students' Recital given Wednesday evening, January 24th, was a most delightful affair. The program was well received by the student body, each number being rendered most admirably. Pupils of Miss Hanna, dean of the Conservatory, Miss Litchfield of the Expression department, Prof. Gerak of the Voice department, Miss Jenkins of the Piano department and Prof. Cibulka of the Organ department. The program was as follows:

Prelude and Fugue ... MISS LEONA EHRHARD. "Love, Here Is My Heart"......Silesu

MISS MARY FORD. ... Pfefferkorn MISS REBECCA GRAHAM. Selection from "The Little Minister,"

Barrie MISS ELIZABETH HUGHES. "On the Meadow".....Lichnor MISS DOROTHY DOLAN

.....Forster

Prelude Op. 28, No. 15 "Raindrop," Chopin

MISS LOIS HANNA. "One Fleeting Ray"...... ..Lee MISS KATHRYN GIDDINGS.

Etude .....Wallenhaupt MISS ALMA KINKADE.

MISS LOUISE TOLER.

"Au Matin" MISS NEVA CROMB.

#### THE VALUE OF AN IDEAL.

The value of an ideal is to keep one up to a high standard of living. "A chariot" unhitched to a star drags heavily upon the ground and pounds itself into uselessness. We keep the ideal before youth to make it look up, and by the upward look to hold the life on the highest plane of endeavor. Some one asked us the other day what is the ideal of Lindenwood College. We repeated the question to the President and he re-plied—"Usefulness." The greatest thing attached to a life is the function of being useful to the home, to the state, to the church. This great world in which we live has a right to expect something of one who has had superior educational advantages. Disappointment in results of an education is the fault of either the student or the school. Education must direct itself to getting out of the individual the best and most useful. At Lindenwood today every student is asked upon entering: "What do you propose doing in life? What do you consider your strongest point? What do you like and what can you do best?" These practical inquiries are indicative of the aims of Lindenwood-to get the best and most useful service out of each student. If one seeks to be a more efficient homemaker, she is directed to the Home-Making Course. If it is Domestic Science and the teaching of it, she is directed to the proper course for accomplishment. If it is a course in the Arts and Sciences as a foundation for advanced university work, then take that up. If you want to be a musician or a music teacher, direct your energies toward music. Vocational training from the start of college life is held in view.

Lindenwood's motto is "Be Useful." With that as an ideal the college will direct its energies and become a great factor in the great Southwest for higher and valuable education.

The following editorial in one of our local papers, in commenting upon an interview with the dean of the college, says:

"To combine the cultural with the practical ideals of modern efficiency and usefulness is the general aim of newer Lindenwood, according to Miss Lucinda Templin, dean of the college. This is certainly a worthy goal for any young woman to strive for. For after all, the big thing, in fact, the only thing in life is usefulness, and when a school either for men or women fails to teach them to help themselves, if need be, it misses its mark.

"The Wellesley of the West is striking a real mark in new educational standards in their endeavor to substitute real character and womanly efficiency for 'wall flower culture' and superficial refinement."

#### ST. LOUIS LINDENWOOD CLUB.

The St. Louis Lindenwood College Club had its largest attendance of the year at its regular monthly meeting on December 12 at the Marquette Hotel. There was first the regular business meeting, presided over by Mrs. W. K. Roth, and then a short musical program, followed by a very interesting and convincing address on suffrage activities by Mrs. Florence Maude Updegraff, the well-known New York suffrage leader. The meeting closed with the usual social hour, during which light refreshments were served.

Mrs. W. K. Roth, of 2909 Accomac street, was hostess to the St. Louis Lindenwood Club on Tuesday, January 9. There were about thirty members present, and a very enjoyable social was reported by all. There was a short business meeting, including an address by Miss Templin, the dean of Lindenwood, followed by a program consisting of several vocal selections by Mrs. Roth and Miss Nix and readings by Mrs. Free. After enjoying the true hospitality and delicious refreshments, the meeting adjourned.

## MISS SWEENEY LEAVES FOR THE WEST.

#### Popular and Well Liked Assistant Dean of Women Goes to Lindenwood College.

Miss Rose Sweeney, who has been assistant dean of women at West Virginia University during the past three years, has resigned in order to accept a similar position at Lindenwood College at St. Charles, Mo. Miss Sweeney is to have charge of a new dormitory at Lindenwood. She left Morgantown Thursday to assume her new duties.

Lindenwood College is only 20 miles from St. Louis, and is a woman's college of high standing in the Middle West. Niccolls Hall, the new dormitory of which Miss Sweeney will have charge, is a large, splendidly equipped building and will accommodate over a hundred girls.

The loss of Miss Sweeney to the University and to Morgantown will be felt keenly by her many friends.—The Athanaeum.

## Lindenwood College

A Monthly Bulletin published by the College

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

President Dr. J. L. Roemer Vice-President Dr. D. M. Skilling Sec'y and Treas. George B. Cummings

#### FORM OF BEOUEST.

"I give and bequeath unto the Board of Trustees of Lindenwood Female College, a corporation, St. Charles, Mo., the sum of dollars, to be used in such manner for the benefit of the College as they may decide.

#### STUDENTS' LOAN FUND.

In our last issue we announced the purpose of the students to establish a 'Loan Fund" to assist students who may need financial aid to help them complete their courses. Five hundred dollars has been pledged and about four-fifths of the amount has already been raised. inspiration given by the efforts of the students has led the St. Louis Lindenwood Club to undertake a similar movement, and it is to be hoped that Chicago and Kansas City clubs will fall in line. Dr. and Mrs. Roemer have declared their intentions of establishing a Roemer Fund of \$1000 for the coming year. To secure help from the loan funds, stu-dents must be deserving the aid and willing to pledge themselves by note to return the money borrowed when they are in position to pay off the indebt-edness. Borrowers from the fund must keep up to standard in classes and deportment.

The Globe-Democrat gives the following account of some of the students' efforts to raise money for the fund: "Chiffon blouses, half-worn skates, hats of which their owners had tired a little, countless 'vanity cases,' fans and pretty toilet accessories were the subjects of a merry auction at Lindenwood College last night. The girls were disposing of everything which they could turn into money in order that they might have funds with which to start a Lindenwood College loan fund. It is proposed to raise \$500. The girls will work without aid from any outside source, and the fund is to be strictly their own, to be loaned to those students who need it. It will become operative in September, 1917. School days of the last week have been marked by unique individual ways of

'raising the wind' for the new cause. Darning and mending are being practiced for others by girls that scarcely did their own mending before. Miss Corinne Southard has earned several dimes by making beds. Miss Helen Wiener of St. Louis, whose particular accomplishment has been fancy dancing at the college entertainments, has developed shoe-shining ability. Every afternoon she has offered her services to her fellow-students, sometimes making as high as 35 cents. Miss Pauline Crowl has been darning stockings. Miss Cecile Roetzel, an Arkansas girl, turned her auto into a jitney during the holidays, at Bald Knob. Other girls make candy and sell it. Miss Lucinda Templin, dean of the college, was the prime mover in suggesting the loan fund."

#### HAVE A CARE FOR TOMORROW.

"Live today; tomorrow will take care of itself," is a smart saying that connotes idiocy rather than optimism. As a slogan of momentary bravado it may be indulged without permanent injury, as many another foolishness. As a rule of life it will impose its own just penalty on those who adopt it. Have a care, then, for tomorrow. You may have plenty for today. Your situation may seem assured. Tomorrow, perhaps, will be but another today. But you will not be the same. Will all the tomorrows be as rosy as today for you, remembering that you change and all around you

change as time flies?

You will find no more pitiable object than the middle-aged man or woman who has begun to sense the difference between today and tomorrow; those who never have had a care for the future, believing that so far as they were concerned it was secure. No greater terror ever will creep upon you than the realization that there is a tomorrow and that you are not prepared for it. Youth cannot know the haunting dread that comes at 40, say, to the man with a job that pays a good salary when he plumps against the fact that competition is getting keener and it is harder for him to keep up. What about tomorrow? If he is not prepared for that he will know peace no more. What profiteth a man that his youth was one round of gayety if for that his declining years shall be bare of comforts?

All around are men whom you envy. They have positions of trust; they get a fat envelope every week or month: they go into society; they entertain and are entertained. They spend their money

freely. Surely they must be rich. You would like to have a job like theirs. Are they as well off as yourself, whose salary is half or only a fourth as much, who live modestly, are respected and have a little laid away for the future? A salesman, and he is typical of thousands like him, was in town last week. He is affluent in that he has all that most men desire, but for all that he was very miserable. He is 45 and successful. "What do you want?" demanded a friend who would have liked to change places with the New Yorker. "Haven't you got everything?" "Everything for today; nothing for tomorrow," replied the visitor. "What I want," he went on, "is a good position in a smaller town, where living doesn't cost so much and I will not have to do so much entertaining, and where I can save money." He had waked up. Youth struggling up is pressing for his job. He is not in danger-yet. But how long can he hold his own? He always made "good money"; he ought to be able to do so for years to come. But he has been through the mill. He knows now the fate of the old man. He was not solicitous about it sometime ago. He saw others ahead of him drop out of the running and disappear. He did not inquire why. Many of them he has since helped to live. It was strange that they had to ask for assistance when they always had had good jobs. Some of them were better than he. It was a terrible jar to him when he understood the situation. He is going the same way as they. Not ready for the scrap heap yet, he sees the end of the good times for himself. And he has made no preparation for tomorrow. Do you wonder he is scared?

Almost everyone can so manage his affairs that he will have a surplus at the end of the year. That man who, without extraordinary legitimate demands upon his income, lives up to every cent he earns is a failure, no matter how good his job, how great his salary. Strength and opportunity are given to youth that old age may be provided for. What have you saved this year? Of course, you have prospered. Everybody has in these war-boom times. Very many have enjoyed increased emoluments. What have you done with yours? True, the prices of necessaries have been higher, but did you save anything? If you could have saved something and did not you have wasted a year. The pecuniary test of industrial success is not what you received but the surplus you accumulated. Are you a success or a failure? Are you so conducting your personal affairs that you can face 40 without fear of the years to come after?

Tomorrow is New Year's. It is the day dedicated to the turning of a new leaf, to making new resolutions. conventional resolutions are all right and worth renewing. How about a long look ahead? You cannot do better than resolve that henceforth you shall save something out of your salary every week or month. If you stick to that you will perforce stick to some others which, disregarded, will eat big holes in your income and find you a debtor at the end of the year. Start a savings account or join a building and loan association. Put the surplus money away regularly. Have a care for tomorrow, when you will need all you can command.

### STUDENTS OF LINDENWOOD ADDRESSED BY DR. REED.

"Every great project is thought out before it is wrought out." This was the thought that was presented yesterday to the students of Lindenwood College by Dr. E. E. Reed, president of Westminster College, Fulton, Mo., when he addressed them at the weekly assembly.

Dr. Reed said that the present age is one of achievement because it is an age of thought. Incidentally to his general discourse, Dr. Reed told the students of his plans to raise \$150,000 in St. Louis for his school this month.

#### U. OF M. PHYSICAL DIRECTOR WATCHES LINDENWOOD CLASS.

Prof. C. L. Brewer Makes Observation of Physical Education Classes in Butler Gymnasium Yesterday Afternoon.

Prof. C. L. Brewer, director of Physical education in the University of Missouri at Columbia, was at Lindenwood College yesterday afternoon to make some observations in the physical education department of the college, in charge of Miss Frances Haire.

Dr. John L. Roemer invited the reporter to the Butler Gymnasium where Miss Haire was instructing a class in volley ball. The game is especially adaptable for play grounds, and serves as a builder of tissue and body strengthener generally.

Prof. Brewer's visit to Lindenwood is part of a program to keep the college and other junior schools up to the standard for university matriculation.

#### NEWSPAPERS INTERESTED IN LINDENWOOD COLLEGE.

Mr. W. C. Fuhr of the Banner-News, in behalf of the newspaper fraternity, is making a thorough study of the work being done at Lindenwood College.

He has given the press two articles during the past month which we re-

produce.

#### Interview With Miss Templin. LINDENWOOD IDEAL PRACTICAL AS WELL AS CULTURAL.

Miss Lucinda Templin, Dean of College, Says Chief Object of Institution Is to Help Girls to Help Themselves.

To combine the ideal of culture with the ideal of practicability and general usefulness in the life of every woman who comes to the College is the goal of the Newer Lindenwood, according to Miss Lucinda Templin, dean of the in-

stitution.

Dean Templin, in a more or less extensive interview with the Banner-News reporter, told her plans and aims in fitting young women for a life worth while. The second semester of the present college year begins February 1. Fifteen new students are expected at that time, swelling the total enrollment for the year to 215, the largest attendance at Lindenwood for a twelve-month period in the history of the college. These young women come from many states in the Mississippi and Ohio valleys, west, southwest and northwest parts of the country.

"According to the standards of Junior Colleges, each student must have sixty hours of prescribed work before she can graduate. This is compulsory. But after taking up this requirement, the student has the choice of twenty-six hours of elective work. "In arranging this work," said Miss Templin, "I try to find out what the student wants and for what she is best adapted for and aid and direct her work accordingly. Thus, you see, we are combining culture with practical work. We want to fit every young woman to be able to take her place in the world and, if necessary, work out her own salvation."

The Lindenwood dean pointed out that the College puts a great deal of stress on religious work, though the Y. W. C. A., Mission Study Classes and similar channels.

Next month Mr. and Mrs. W. B. Cleveland of Joplin, Missouri, will hold a

number of religious meetings.

In explaining just why they were striving to make Lindenwood the "Wellesley of the West," Miss Templin said, "We are striving to establish a class 'A' college in the West, like the standards maintained in the East. This year we drop the first year high school. In 1918, the second year; 1919, the third year, and the fourth year in 1920, when the college will have a permanent standing in the league of junior colleges throughout the country.

Lindenwood now gives a two-year normal course, which gives the student who completes it a three-year state certificate to teach. Special courses in art and music as well as physical training and home economics are given, all with the idea that the student, if she so desires, can avail herself of the opportunity to make practical use of that which she

has learned.

"For instance," continued the Dean, "beginning next September, Lindenwood will institute a one-year home-maker's course. Girls in this course will be instructed in sewing, cooking and household management in general. They will be taught economical buying, economics of food values, a meal serving course interior decoration to better their taste. clothes designing, home nursing and first aid to the injured. Also a course in etiquette and how to entertain properly. You see all this is done to make the girls realize that they owe something to the world, and that the world does not necessarily owe them a living without effort on their part."

The latest institution in the way of helping students help themselves is through the students' loan fund, with a minimum of \$500. This fund is raised by the students themselves and is collected for various mental services and otherwise about the College halls and dormitories. For instance, Dr. John L. Roemer takes a shine. "Fifty cents, please." A girl mends another's dress and pays her a price, either high or low, for the services, increasing the fund in proportion, and thus through a number of little and big collections,

this fund will be raised.

The money is available to students who require it next year and may be loaned in certain amounts, without interest the first year. This, according to Miss Templin, is another force created to enforce the newer ideas in the independent women and individual responsibility.

MISS ELISABETH J. PARKER.

The department of Romance Language is fortunate in securing for its head Miss Elisabeth J. Parker of Du

Bois, Pa. Miss Parker has had exceptional educational advantages. For thirty-three years her father was Professor of the Romance Language department of the University of Alabama. His daughter, exhibiting considerable genius in the modern languages, was given the very best education along those lines. She is the only woman student upon whom the University of Alabama ever conferred the degree of Master of Literature. At Radcliffe College, the Woman's College of Harvard University, she received her degree of Bachelor of Arts, and recently the University of Pennsylvania con-ferred upon her the degree of Master of Arts. Miss Parker has done special work at the Columbia University, New York City. She is thoroughly acquainted with women's colleges and comes to us an experienced teacher. She has spent a number of years in Paris and Berlin at the great universities, and speaks the languages fluently. Miss Parker comes to us from Du Bois, Pa., where she has been interested in the teaching of Spanish and giving Spanish pageants.

We welcome her to Lindenwood.

#### KANSAS CITY CLUB.

On account of a necessary change in date of the December meeting, the Kansas City Lindenwood College Association, has met twice within two weeks and twice have we been royally entertained and a genuine good time had.

On December 21st we met with Mrs. Hugo Eyssel and Mrs. Burgman at the home of Mrs. Eyssel. There was to be a German program and upon entering the home one could well imagine herself in Germany. The decorations were typical of the Christmas season so dear to the heart of the German. The picture of the Kaiser, the German Coat of Arms and the flag of Germany were very much in evidence. There were scores of pictures and many other interesting things about the house direct from the Fatherland. Luncheon was served at one o'clock-supposedly in a famous Berlin cafe. On the tables were miniature Christmas trees illuminated and there was the delightful odor of pine throughout the room. At each plate was a card tied with a spray of evergreen and a red bow. On one side was painted the German flag, on the other the menu written in German. While the luncheon was being served we heard many of the German celebrities on the Victrola.

The business session followed, after which the program was turned over to

Miss Alma Krauthoff, who proved a most efficient chairman. She also read a most excellent paper on Queen Louise of Prussia. Assisting her with the program were Mesdames DuVal, Wm. Eyssel and Burgman. One of the most interesting numbers was the personal experiences of Miss Von Umworth, teacher of German in the Northeast High School. It was a meeting long to be remembered.

Again we met on January 10th and 'twas none too soon, for the Lindenwood girls love to get together—the oftener

the better.

This time we were entertained at the Ormond. Mrs. Arthur Hill and Mrs. D. B. Fant were the hostesses. A most delicious luncheon was served on small tables which held vases of sweet peas. The place cards were very unique and the verses thereon were afterwards read by each member in response to roll call. At the business meeting, Miss Lillian Krauthoff, Vice-President, presided in her usual gracious manner.

Mrs. G. V. Metzger had charge of the musical program. Each number was heartily enjoyed and appreciated. It

was as follows:

(a) Gondoliera . . . . . . . . . . Liszt
(b) Tango in D. . . . . . . . . . Albeniz
MRS. G. V. METZGER.

Reading.
MISS LENORA ANTHONY.

(a) Serenade A Major..........Drdla (b) Berceuse Americana ...Jos. Gotsch MISS LOTHIAN.

Reading. MRS. PEARL AIKINSMITH. Vissi Darte, Vissi D'armore (Tosca),

Down in the Forest.....Landon Ronald Sunbeams . . . . . . . Landon Ronald MRS. RALPH GARCELON.

#### CHICAGO CLUB.

The Lindenwood College Club of Chicago gave a luncheon Friday, December 1st, at the Mystic Athletic Club.

The program was in charge of Mrs. Zaring. Mrs. Funkhouser (E. Mermod, '80), gave a most interesting talk on the earlier days of Lindenwood, and Mrs. Small (Faye Pratt, '02), gave her report of Butler Day, speaking of Lindenwood as it is today.

Various matters of business coming before the meeting were: the changing of the date to the second Friday of each month; the arrangements for the Armour luncheon January 30th; an invitation to be extended to Dr. Roemer to be the guest of the Chicago Club for one of our luncheons; a letter of thanks to Miss Linneman for her kind contribution to our Christmas charity fund; the disposal of the Christmas fund and toys, it being decided to send these to the Dorcas Home in Evanston, and a committee, with Mrs. Galbraith as chairman, was appointed to take charge of same, the permanent program committee working with other members of the club was assigned different months in which to take charge of the meetings.

The flowers and place cards were the

gifts of Mrs. Zaring.

After a social hour spent chiefly in the discussion of the progress and ideals of Lindenwood, adjournment was taken until January 12th.

FAYE PAUL SMALL. Sec'y, Lindenwood College Club of

Chicago.

The Lindenwood College Club of Chicago gave a luncheon at the Mystic Athletic Club, January 12th, Mrs. Calvert being in charge of the program.

Mrs. Schroeder (Estelle Nulsen, '79) told us of the kind of school Lindenwood was at the time she attended, and we enjoyed her talk very much.

Mrs. Galbraith gave her report relative to the disposal of our Christmas fund, and we felt well repaid for all

we had done.

The regular routine of business was disposed of, and we are all looking forward to Dr. Roemer's promised visit to us in February.

The table was beautifully decorated, the flowers and favors being the gift of

Mrs. Calvert.

Chicago.

We anticipate a very interesting day as the guests of Armour & Co., January 30th, report of which will be given later.

FAYE PAUL SMALL. Sec'y, Lindenwood College Club of

CONFERENCE OF BIBLICAL INSTRUCTORS

The Seventh Annual Conference of the Association of Biblical Instructors in American Colleges and Secondary Schools was held at Columbia University, New York City, December 28th and 29th, 1916.

A Conference Dinner was given at the Faculty Club prior to the opening session on December 28th at 7:30 p. m.

Prof. Charles F. Kent, of Yale University, opened the Conference with an address on "The Function and Policy

of the Association"; Dr. H. G. Buehler, of the Hotchkiss School, presented a report of the special committee on "The Recognition of the Bible in College Entrance." Prof. Walter S. Athearn, of Boston University, opened the discussion on "The Division of Responsibility for Biblical Instruction Between the Christian Associations and the Biblical Departments."

An interesting feature of the program of the Conference was the report of all the colleges and schools represented as to the "Status and Equipment of Biblical departments." In the few minutes allotted each representative, a concise statement was made of what each school was doing and the equipment for the work in teachers and libraries. Prof. Laura H. Wild, of Lake Erie College presented a printed list of 250 reference books which should be placed in every Biblical reference library. The program presented every phase of the aims and accomplishments of the work of Biblical instruction and at the close of the conference it was the consensus of opinion that the meeting was the most valuable in the history of the Association. A printed report of the conference will be placed in the hands of every Biblical Instructor in our Colleges and

The officers of the Association are: Prof. Charles F. Kent, President; Dr. H. G. Buehler, Vice-President; Rev. Raymond C. Knox, Corresponding Secretary and Treasurer; Prof. Henry T. Fowler, Recording Secretary.

Among the delegates to the Conference were:

Dr. John L. Roemer, Lindenwood Col-

Secondary Schools.

lege.
Prof. Geo. A. Barton, Bryn Mawr.
Dr. H. G. Buehler, Hotchkiss School

Dr. H. G. Buehler, Hotchkiss School, Lakeville, Conn.

Prof. E. Olive Dutcher, Vassar College.

Prof. H. T. Fowler, Brown University

Prof. H. T. Fowler, Brown University. Prof. Elihu Grant, Smith College.

Prof. Jesse H. Holmes, Swarthmore College.

Prof. Eliza H. Kendrick, Wellesley College.

Prof. Chas. F. Kent, Yale University. Rev. R. C. Knox, Columbia University, New York City.

Prof. Carolyn T. Sewall, Mt. Holyoke. Prof. Isman J. Peritz, Syracuse University.

Prof. I. F. Wood, Smith College. Prof. Harry C. York, Mt. Holyoke.